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Bay Crossing 
17866 Galley Road, Lewes, DE 19958 

302-645-5656   
www.baycrossingde.com 

Board of Directors 
baycrossingde.com 

No December Board Meeting 

Peter Grant, President 
Doug Winkelmann, Vice President   

Cathy Schlossnagle, Secretary  
Nancy McCloskey, Treasurer 
Phil Wescott, Planning Officer 

Committees 
Architectural Review (ARC): Reed 

Angster,   
December 1, 9 a.m. 

Breeze Editor: Monica Maiese  
Communications/Website: Bernie Harvilla, 

John Marino 
Facilities: Jerry Suslak  

Finance: Mike Inman,December 27 ,  
10 a.m. 

Grounds: Bill Thetford, December 4,        
9 a.m. 

Lifestyle: Judi Barry, Stephanie Barry,   
 December 7,  1 p.m. 

Pool: Fran and Mike Saltzman 
Safety and Security: Jim Ransom 

Problem or Question? 
HPS Property Management  

Susan A. Jiménez,  
17298 Coastal Highway, Unit 1 

Lewes, DE 19958 
(o) 302.227.7878 
(m) 302.381.0582 

admin@HPSmanagement.com

The Breeze

On the evening of November 11th, Veterans Day, 128 residents 
came to the clubhouse for our annual Wine and Cheese party to 
welcome our new residents to the Bay Crossing community.  
The clubhouse was beautifully decorated in red, white, and blue 
to honor our veterans and this special day.   

Peter Grant thanked everyone for coming and welcomed our 
new residents that were able to attend; Alane and Joseph 
Greyson, Rick and Susan Spencer, Gregory Du Ross, Ed and 
Diane Coffin, Susan Heller, and Julie and Steve Sell.  

As the guests entered, they picked up their wine glasses and 
name tags and then proceeded to the wine stations to start the 
festivities.  Then on to the lavish tables of food which was all 
prepared by members of the Lifestyle Committee.  In addition to 
cheese and crackers, we munched on meatballs, spinach 
pinwheels, chicken salad in phyllo dough, shrimp, veggies, and 
dips.  It was quite an elaborate selection that would rival that of 
any catering company!   

Welcome Newbies by Judi Barry

http://www.baycrossingde.com
http://www.apple.com
http://www.baycrossingde.com
http://www.apple.com
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Peter’s Perspective . . . by Peter Grant 

As we close in on the end of the year, I would like to continue on a theme that has been mentioned in many of the 
past “Peter’s Perspectives,” and that is the wonderful volunteers we have in this community. The Board of 
Directors had the privilege and opportunity to host 2017 Bay Crossing volunteers on October 15th at a stand up 

cocktail party at the clubhouse. We had almost 100 in 
attendance. That means approximately 1 out of every 4 residents 
has in one way or another contributed to making this the great 
community that it is. We hope and plan to make this celebration 
an annual event and look forward to working with all our 
volunteers in 2018. 

On November 18, the Board will host an open community 
meeting to explain and better understand the 2018 budget. Our 
Finance Committee and Board have consolidated all of the 
projects our various committees have put forward as their “wish 
lists” for 2018 and with few exceptions will be able to move 
forward on all proposed projects. The Finance Committee had 
meetings with each Committee and then went through over five 
draft revisions of 2018 expenses to arrive at the final proposed 
budget, which was mailed to the entire community in early 
November. Once again, we will be able to manage the 
community with no increase in HOA dues in 2018. 

The Long Range Planning Committee has done a superb job in 
consolidating the results from their survey into an Executive 
Report to the Board. This survey has highlighted areas for the 
Board to concentrate on when considering projects for common 
areas and in re-writing our Covenants. The results of the survey 
are being made available to the community and will be posted 
on the Bay Crossing web site. 

Our property management company has been acquired by HPS Property 
Management. This acquisition was announced to the Board in October. 
Initially there will be no changes in operating procedures. We will work 
with the new management as if there is no change except in name. 

The Board wants to take this opportunity to wish everyone in the 
community a safe and happy Thanksgiving and Holiday Season. 

Peter Grant, President HOA 
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 Peter also thanked the women of the committee 
for all their hard work in shopping, setting up, 
cooking and cleaning up.  And, of course, the 
husbands who set up tables and chairs. It was 
quite the event and one that is a favorite of many 
of our residents. 

Our next big event is the Gala on December 9th 
at the Lewes Yacht Club.  We hope to see you 
there!

                                The Committee>>>>>> 
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Bay Crossing Residents Satisfied with our HOA Lifestyle by Phil Wescott 

 Bay Crossing residents have lots of opinions. Fortunately, most of us are willing to share our 
opinions when asked. The small group doing the asking is our ad hoc Long Range planning Committee 
[LRPC].  The asking paid off in August when 232 residents completed an online opinion survey about our 
lifestyle satisfaction. 

Appointed by the Board early in 2017, the small LRPC group consists of Agnes Boxhill, Mary 
Cavey, Frank Storey, and Peter Strub, with BOD Planning Officer Phil Wescott offering guidance and 
BOD Treasurer Nancy McCloskey assisting with survey data analysis. The opinion survey results were 
presented to the BOD and open meeting attendees at the September 2017 monthly meeting. 

Clearly, most Bay Crossing residents appreciate the many benefits of living in our HOA 
community. The survey asked about satisfaction levels related to our infrastructure and overall 
community attractiveness, to our Board and Committee and Property Manager performance and oversight 
of our HOA resources, to usage of our Bay Crossing amenities, to our sense of safety and security, and to 
broader community issues and concerns outside Bay Crossing. 

The LRPC learned a lot from the residents’ responses. They invested many hours tabulating and 
analyzing the survey data and then in preparing a Summary Report of findings and conclusions. The BOD 
is now studying the survey report as one important tool that will also become part of our 2018 to 2020 
Bay Crossing Strategic Plan. 

The Board will also place the Executive Summary report and the accompanying PowerPoint 
presentation from the September BOD monthly meeting on the Bay Crossing website that is now being 
managed for us by HPS Property Management. 
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Dozens of costumed characters walked Bay Crossing on Halloween to Trick or Treat.  And 
over a dozen “Treat” homes provided snacks and adult beverages to the revelers. 

Witches and Wizards were abundant, including Glinda, the Good Witch of the West.  
There was also a leprechaun vampire, lederhosen guy, twin clowns, skeletons, devils, a 
pregnant tiger, little red riding hood, a burger & hot dog, a south-of-the-border singer, a  
“street” walker,  as well as a Harvey Weinstein look-alike.  Dogs guarded the walkers 
from spooky marauders. 

And the Winner is . . . 
Janice Shannon of Seaport Loop correctly guessed 
the weight of the pumpkin in the Lewes Weis Market 
contest.  

Weis grocery had a contest to guess the weight of a HUGE 
pumpkin they had on display.  The winner would win the 
pumpkin and a $25.00 Weis gift card.  She received a call 
from Steve at the Weis grocery store and he informed her 
that she was the winner of the pumpkin and gift card.  Her 
guess of 149 lbs. was exactly the weight of the pumpkin.   

Steve told her 8 people guessed the correct weight and 
they put the 8 names in a drawing and Janice won.  Her 
first question was: “Will someone put the pumpkin in my 
car?”  Yes, he said they would. 
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From Your Dinner Groups

Southern Frogmore Stew                              Serves 10

5 quarts water
10 Tbs. Old Bay Seasoning or 2 Tbs. per quart of water
2 lbs. red potatoes
2 lbs. kielbasa sausage cut into 2 in. pieces
6-7 ears of corn cleaned and cut in half
2 lbs. extra large fresh shrimp
2 lbs. snow crab legs

1.  Bring water and Old Bay to boil.
2. Add potatoes and cook 15-20 min. or until almost 
cooked.  Add sausage and cook 5 min.    more, add corn 
and cook another 5 min.  Stir in shrimp and crab legs and 
cook until shrimp are pink, about 5 min.
3. Drain and serve with lemon wedges and cocktail 
sauce.

Crunchy Noodle Kugel à la Great-Aunt Martha 

    1 cup raisins
Sherry or orange juice

 1 pound egg noodles
 6 tablespoons unsalted butter, cut into pieces, more for pan
 4 large eggs
 3 cups cottage cheese
 1 cup sour cream
 ⅓ cup sugar
 1 teaspoon ground cinnamon

Grated zest of 1 lemon
Pinch of salt

   1.Put raisins in a microwave-safe bowl or small saucepan and cover 
with sherry or orange juice. Heat on stove top or in microwave oven 
until liquid is steaming hot (about 1 1/2 minutes in microwave or 3 
minutes on stove). Let cool while you prepare kugel mixture.

2.Preheat oven to 400 degrees. Butter an 11-by-17-inch jellyroll 
pan. Cook noodles according to package directions and drain well. 
Immediately return noodles to pot and add butter. Toss until butter 
melts.

3.In a large bowl, whisk together the eggs, cottage cheese, sour 
cream, sugar, cinnamon, lemon zest and salt. Drain raisins and add to 
bowl along with buttered noodles. Mix well.

4.Spread mixture in prepared pan and smooth top. Bake until top is 
crusty and golden, 25 to 35 minutes. Serve warm or at room 
temperature.

Melanie Strub, Bill Bernardi, Barbara Grant, Jorge 
Mukoyama (host), Peter Grant, Jackie Bernardi, Peter  
Strub, Pat Mukoyama (Host, photographer,  not 
pictured).  

Luann Seaman, Jerry Suslak, Linda Crovato (host), Renee 
Suslak, Guy Pietrovito, Janet Pietrovito, Barbara Beams 
(photogrqpher, not pictured).
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Women’s & Men’s Luncheons  
The December Ladies’ Holiday Buffet will be held 
at Kings Creek Country Club in Rehoboth on 
Thursday, December 14, beginning at 10:30 a.m.  
Please sign up at the clubhouse by November 6. 
Men’s Lunch group will dine at Irish Eyes, Lewes 
on December 14th.  

Happy Birthday! December
Ginny Brennan—Dec. 1 
Linda McKay—Dec. 3 
Mary Lou Rosner —Dec. 12 
Nancy Hambric—Dec. 13 
John Wilson—Dec. 16 
Michael Wieder—Dec. 20 
Anne Lyons—Dec. 24 
Gail Inman—Dec. 25 
Carol Lazzara—Dec.31 

Ongoing Activities 
BC Travel Club:  Meets first Monday of the month 
except for holidays at 10:30 a.m. in the Clubhouse 
card room.  Visitors and prospective members are 
welcome.  For information, contact any club member 
or Jackie Moyer, 302-703-2335 or 
moyerlj@comcast.net. 
Bocce: Mondays, Wednesdays, Fridays 10 a.m. 
Billiards: Mondays, Wednesdays, 7 p.m.  
Book Club: First Monday, 1 p.m., clubhouse. 
Bridge: Wednesdays, 1 p.m. Contact Cathy 
Schlossnagle if interested as a substitute or to add a 
new table. 
Chair Aerobics:  With certified  instructor, Cindy  
Beaver:  Mondays, 10:30-11:30 a.m.  $8 drop-in fee 
or $24 for 5 sessions. 
Dog Walking Group: Daily (except for heavy rain.) 
Meet 4 p.m. at corner of Bay Crossing Blvd. and 
Admiral Promenade. Water for all dogs will be 
provided. All walkers are welcome 
Mah-Jongg: Mondays, Wednesdays, 7 p.m. 
Ladies Monthly Movie Group: 3rd Thursday of the 
month. Movie name, place and time will be emailed 
to you; sign up at clubhouse. Call Ann Condra at 
645-6166 for movie information. 
Mexican Dominos: Monday, 1:30 p.m. 
Pickleball: Fridays, Sundays, 10:0 a.m. 

Tennis: Ladies: Mon. and Wed., 9:00 a.m.; Men: 
Tues. and Thurs., 9:00 a.m. 
Walking Group: Monday-Saturday, 6:30 a.m. Meet 
around the large pond and walk 60-80 minutes. More 
walkers are welcome.  
Yoga: With certified instructor, Sue McCarthy: 
Mondays and Fridays, 9 a.m., $7 per session. The 
gentle yoga class is modified to the needs of 
participants.  
Zumba Gold:  With certified instructor, Kathy Pfarr: 
Tuesdays, 9-10 a.m. $5 drop-in fee. 
Zumba Toning:  With certified instructor, Kathy 
Pfarr: Thursdays, 9-10 a.m.  $5 drop-in fee. 

Men’s Golf by Reed Angster 
The month of October produced fewer rounds of golf 
from the members of our Men’s Golf Club, resulting 
in a collective total of 82 rounds completed during 
the month. The low round of the month was shot by 
Mike Moore who finished the 18 holes with a score 
of 81. Other members having excellent rounds 
included Mike Woodruff with an 87; Rick Spencer, 
Frank Storey and Reed Angster, all shooting an 88 
and Brian Sheehy and Darryl McCabe finishing their 
rounds with an 89. 

Here is another reminder to make sure all golfers 
have marked their calendars with the date of our 2018 
tournament and awards dinner. The tournament will 
be held on Tuesday, September 25, 2018 at the 
Rookery South Golf Course and the awards dinner 
will be held on the same day at the Big Fish 
Restaurant. 

 If you are interested in learning more about 
membership in the Bay Crossing Men’s Golf Club, 
please call at 302-644-7613 or email him at “ 
jangster@comcast.net.” 

Community Calendar for DECEMBER

mailto:moyerlj@comcast.net
mailto:moyerlj@comcast.net
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Bay Crossing Book Club by Becky Gansauer 

The December meeting of the Bay Crossing 
Book Club will be on Monday, December 4th 
at 3:30 p.m.  Debbie Zwicke will lead the 
discussion of Another Brooklyn by 
Jacqueline Woodson.  Following is a brief 
overview from the Delaware Libraries web 
site. 

Running into a long-ago friend sets memory 
from the 1970s in motion for August, 
transporting her to a time and a place where 
friendship was everything--until it wasn't. For 
August and her girls, sharing confidences as 
they ambled through neighborhood streets, 
Brooklyn was a place where they believed 
that they were beautiful, talented, brilliant--a 
part of a future that belonged to them. 

But beneath the hopeful veneer, there was 
another Brooklyn, a dangerous place where 
grown men reached for innocent girls in dark 
hallways, where ghosts haunted the night, 
where mothers disappeared. A world where 
madness was just a sunset away and fathers 
found hope in religion. 

Jacqueline Woodson's Another Brooklyn 
heartbreakingly illuminates the formative 
time when childhood gives way to adulthood--
the promise and peril of growing up--and 
exquisitely renders a powerful, indelible, and 
fleeting friendship that united four young 
lives. 

Our December meeting will not be held at the 
regular time.  We will meet at 3:30 p.m. and 
enjoy wine and hors d’oeuvres, along with 
our book discussion, to welcome in the 
holiday season.  We will also have a book 
exchange – anyone who would like to should 
bring a gently used, wrapped book to share.  

As always, we welcome all our neighbors to 
attend our monthly meetings, held the first 
Monday of the month, normally at 1:00 p.m.  

For the list of upcoming books, please visit 
the Bay Crossing website and click on the 
book club link under the Stay Connected tab.  
If you have other questions or comments, or 
wish to be added to the book club email list, 
please contact Becky Gansauer at 
beckygans@comcast.net. 
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Architectural Review Committee by Reed Angster 
Questions Homeowners Ask 

1. When am I required to remove the holiday decorations on the exterior of my home? 

There is nothing in the Covenants or Architectural Standards specifically dealing with a time limit related 
to taking down holiday decorations.  We ask you to use common sense and remove your holiday 
decorations approximately two weeks after the end of the designated holiday. 

2.  If I want to apply to the ARC for permission to have an addition constructed to the outside of 
my home or to add additional landscaping to my property, what is the procedure? 

First, you must submit an application to HPS Management Company.  A copy of the Design Review 
Application can be found on the Bay Crossing website, at the back of the 2016 edition of the 
Architectural Standards Manual (Appendix II) or by contacting Reed Angster at 302-644-7613.  In 
addition to completing the four-page application, you must also submit a copy of your original survey 
with the addition requested drawn to scale on the survey and a separate, larger drawing of the actual 
addition showing the dimensions of the addition.  You must also provide a sprinkler plan on a separate 
page indicating where any sprinkler heads are that will have to be capped or moved. Please include any 
photos, catalog illustrations, etc., showing the nature, kind, shape, color, dimensions and materials for the 
project. A copy of your contractor’s business license and certificate of insurance must be attached. There 
is a $25 application fee. Your check is to be made payable to “HPS Management Co.” Please call the 
chairperson, Reed Angster at 302-644-7613, if you need any help completing the ARC application. The 
completed application is to be mailed to: 

HPSManagement Company 
17298 Coastal Highway   UNIT 1 

            Lewes, Delaware 19958 

3..  After I have mailed in or delivered my application to HPS, what is the process used to get my 
project approved? 

HPS, our management company, records your application and then forwards it by e-mail to the 
chairperson of the Bay Crossing Architectural Review Committee.  The chairperson then assigns one of 
the Architectural Review Committee members to review the application, meet with the homeowner(s), 
inspect the site where the project is to be constructed and discuss any problems he or she may have with 
the proposal. Assuming the proposed construction does not violate any of the Bay Crossing Covenants or 
guidelines in the Architectural Standards Manual, the ARC representative will share the application by 
email with the other ARC members and recommend approval.  If none of the other members of the 
committee has any objections to the proposed project, the ARC member assigned to coordinate the 
approval process of the application will notify the chairperson of the ARC that the committee has 
approved the application. The ARC chairperson will then notify the homeowner that his/her application 
has been approved. 

Continued on P 10 
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Architectural Review Committee Continued from P 9

Please understand that the ARC does not wait until it has a monthly meeting to approve applications. As soon 
as the committee chairperson receives the application, it is immediately assigned to a committee member and 
the entire approval process may only take one week from the time the application is received from HPS. 

 The next meeting of the ARC will take place on Friday, December 1, 2017 at 9:00 a.m. in the craft room of the 
clubhouse if there is business to discuss. Meetings are not held every month if there is no reason to meet. All 
residents are welcome to attend if a meeting is scheduled. If you can’t make the meeting but have a question, 
please call Reed Angster at 302-644-7613 or email him at jangster@comcast.net. 

Fall Festival Pot Luck with Karaoke and DJ 

About 70 Bay Crossing residents enjoyed themselves at the Fall Festival Pot Luck event held on October 20th.  
The food was plentiful and delicious, all provided by the excellent cooks and bakers who reside in the 
neighborhood.   

There were appetizers, salads, hot and cold entrees as well as scrumptious desserts.  DJ and Karaoke entertainment 
was provided by our own Bill Lyons.  Many daring individuals took to the microphone hoping for their chance at 
a shot on “The Voice.”  The audience appreciated their bravery, but, alas, no contracts were awarded.  All in all, m 

everyone had a fun and entertaining evening.  
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Right Up My Alley 
By Mike Inman 

It was a beautiful autumn day when we 
headed for Millsboro on 10/2/17.  Generally, 
the weather was better than our scores, but 
there is always a winning team and some 
notable individual scores. 

Leading the pack was a three-person team of 
Cathy Schlossnagle, Sal Guttilla and Ken 
Dietel.  With a strong first game, they 
outlasted the second place squad by a mere 
13 pins.  Ken’s steady hand produced games 
of 154 and 147, but the kicker was Cathy’s 
best effort yet with a great 141. 

Not to be outdone, though they were, Dave 
Yabroudy logged the high game with a 166, 
followed by Steve Bellwood’s 160.  Ann 
Condra topped the ladies with a nice 146 and 
Doris Dietel kept her team in the hunt with a 
solid 136. 

Two more October dates will soon test the 
BCBC’s mettle!  Stay tuned. 

Close matches marked our battles on 
10/16/17, except for first place!  Six teams of 
four were all “roll” models on the lanes.  The 
two groups finishing fifth and sixth were 
separated by two pins.  Teams in third and 
fourth had only a one pin difference.  But 
first place belonged to the quartet of Barbara 
Grant, Jan Holly, Ann Condra and Dave 
Yabroudy, leaving the runners-up a distant 66 
pins behind. 

Dave kept his team on track with an initial 
168, but the ladies carried him and the team 
to victory in game two, greatly aided by 
Ann’s 155 and Jan’s 132.  For the rest of us, 
some good scores emerged.  Doreen Mohney 
almost topped her best with a cool 131 and I 
rebounded with a comforting 185.  But Gene 
McCloskey stole the show, carding a stirring 
197, his best in a while, followed by a steady 
165. 

Bowling on All Hallows’ Eve Eve was quite an 
adventure.  Seven four-person teams mixed it up for 
bragging rights.  Parity was again partially achieved 
with teams placing fifth and sixth only three pins 
apart.  Vying for second place, teams two through 
four were within six pins of one another.  But the best 
team prevailed by only 27 pins. 

That victorious quartet was led by the highest game 
of the evening, a 177, by none other than (drum roll, 
please) Doreen Mohney!  She carved out a turkey 
(three consecutive strikes) while obliterating her all-
time high game by 42 pins.  Her supportive 
teammates were Deanna McCabe, George Sheahin 
and Darryl McCabe, with George boosting their 
efforts with a 145, his best game in over a year. 

We welcomed back some nine-and-dine stalwarts and 
Pat Mowll took advantage with her best game, a 
steady 130.  Sal Guttilla almost matched his best by 
rolling a 136.  Gene McCloskey continued to impress 
with a 166 and Steve Bellwood echoed his game one 
156 with another 156.  Newcomers Barbara Beams 
and Bob and Mindy Straus were welcomed to the 
gang. 

Anyone interested in joining this fun-loving bowling 
and dining ensemble please email Mike Inman at 
minman7@gmail.com. 

Bocce by Reed Angster 

As the weather gets colder, the bocce court surface 
may not be ready for play because it has not been 
able to dry out and harden. Before you decide to use 
the court, please check the firmness of the surface to 
be sure you can walk on it without leaving any 
footprints.  

Eventually our maintenance crew will make the 
decision to permanently close the bocce court for the 
winter season. At that time, the scoreboard will be 
taken down, indicating that the court is closed for 
play and all residents and guests should refrain from 
walking on the surface of the court. 

Thank you for your cooperation. See you on the court 
again in the spring when the 2018 bocce season 
begins.

mailto:minman7@gmail.com
mailto:minman7@gmail.com


The Breeze                                                                                                                                  Vol. 11 Issue 12 December 2017  
!       

!
Page 12

With Appreciation . . .by Cathy Schlossnagle

Thank you also to 
Sposato Vineyards for 
the donation of wine. 

Through September, 
volunteers have 
provided over 5,000 
hours of service.  The 
financial savings to 
Bay Crossing is 
enormous.  THANK 
YOU !!!

On October 15, Bay Crossing 
thanked its numerous volunteers 
for their many hours of service 
to the community.  

Approximately 90 residents 
enjoyed appetizers catered by 
The Pantry at Nage Catering 
and wine.    

A generous donation by 
Chesapeake Utilities helped 
make this reception possible. 

Barbara Wood, Peter Grant, Dorrie Moore (Chesapeake) Ginny Brennan, Reed Angster
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How Well Do You Know Delaware? 

By Mike Inman 

Gail and I have been Delaware residents since November 2006, but an article Jo Morgan (Jib Court) gave me 
shows how little I know about the details of our new (to many of us) home state.  The article was from the 
Sunday, September 24, 2017 special section of the News Journal titled “First State Symbology.”  Here are some 
of the many cool facts about our small corner of the planet.  See how many you already knew, but no cheating! 

1. State butterfly – the Tiger Swallowtail, suggested by schoolchildren, it won a statewide vote on June 10, 
1999. 

2. State beverage – milk, named July 1, 1983 over 100 years after the debut of milk delivered in bottles on 
January 11, 1878. 

3. State bug – the ladybug, though it is actually a beetle, designated April 25, 1974. 

4. State bird – the blue hen, aggressive and prone to fighting, is also the mascot of the University of 
Delaware and became the state bird on April 14, 1939. 

5. State dance – the Maypole dance but only from July 2016 to July 29th this year. 

6. State fish – the weakfish or yellow fin trout.  When chosen on July 7, 1981 their population was robust, 
but they have since migrated south. 

7. State dog – the Golden Retriever, another classroom designation effective August 3, 2016 but, again, 
only for a year. 

8. State flag – Within the flag’s buff colored diamond is the state’s great seal.  The background is blue and 
the date, December 7, 1787, marks when Delaware was the first state to ratify the new U.S. Constitution.  
The flag was formalized by law on July 24, 1913. 

9. State fossil – (None of us, yet) is Belemnite, designated on July 2, 1996.  The fossil, chosen again by 
students, is a squid-like creature that lived 80-85 million years ago. 

10. State flower and dessert – the peach blossom and the peach pie with the blossom becoming the official 
floral emblem on May 9, 1895 and earned the title state flower on June 13, 1955.  The pie was named the 
state dessert on July 30, 2009 following a petition by, you guessed it, school kids! 

11. State marine animal – none other than the famous horseshoe crab, designated June 25, 2002 as requested 
by a 17-year-old student.  The horseshoe crab is the only true blue-blooded Delawarean. 

12. State nickname – The First State (see #8 above) became the official nickname on May 23, 2002.  We are 
also known as the Blue Hen State and the Diamond State. 

13. State macroinvertebrate – the stonefly.  On May 4, 2005, Delaware became the first state to have this 
category. 
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Delaware Continued from P 13

 14. State herb – (no, not what you think!) goldenrod was named the state herb on June 24, 1996 and                      
Delaware was again the first in this category. 

 15. State seal – Though each Delaware county had its own seal in the mid-1700s, a new one was needed 
after Separation Day (June 15, 1776) when Delaware separated from Pennsylvania.  A new seal was 
adopted January 17, 1777. 

16. State mineral – Sillimanite, named for a Yale professor, it was adopted March 24, 1977. 

17. State shell – the channeled whelk symbol was enacted May 6, 2014 after a middle school Girl Scout 
promoted having a state shell. 

18. State soil – Greenwich loam, adopted April 20, 2000, boosted by more middle school students.  It is a 
very productive agricultural soil that probably does not exist in Bay Crossing! 

19. State fruit – the strawberry became the state fruit on May 13, 2000. 

20. State song – “Our Delaware” won a contest and became official on April 7, 1925 and might not be on 
Bill Lyons’ playlist. 

21. State star – Delaware Diamond, named by a 12-year-old and declared on June 30, 2000. 

22. State sport – Bicycling was declared on June 14, 2014 at the urging of elementary school students.  
Delaware now ranks third nationally for bike-friendliness. 

23. State tall ship – The Kalmar Nyckel is one of the ships that brought the first permanent European 
settlers to Delaware in 1638.  The re-creation of the ship was launched September 29, 1997 and the 
designation was made on September 9, 2016. 

24. State tree – The American holly.  Milton was once the largest supplier of holly wreaths in the U.S. and 
its designation was made May 1, 1939. 

25. State wildlife animal – The grey fox, named a state symbol June 10, 2010 at the urging of a group of 
fourth-graders. 

Got an idea for another state symbol?  Time to lobby a state representative or talk to some school kids! 
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The Bay Crossing Travel Club is sponsoring an afternoon/evening trip 
to Longwood Gardens, on Tuesday ,  November 28th, to view the Christmas lights  and 
 displays. We are planning on carpooling up to the  Gardens. We would be leaving here 
at 2  P.M.  for arrival at the  Gardens for our 4  P.M.  reservation/time slot. The   
Gardens stay open until 10  P.M.  

The group rate (15 or more)  for seniors is $17 per person. 

There is dining available at the restaurant (dinner :  approximately  $50), where 
reservations are suggested and you can do these yourselves by 
calling Longwood Gardens or going to their website. 

There is also a café (dinner :  $15- $ 25) that does not require reservations. The 
restaurant is open until 7:30 P.M.  and the café until 8  P.M., so if we stay for dinner 
we would be getting back to Bay Crossing about 9:30  P.M  – 10:00  P.M

Anyone who is interested in going on this trip should contact Paula 
Thetford (301-806-7908) or email ( pcthetford@gmail.com )  . If you have any further 
questions please don’t hesitate to ask.

mailto:pcthetford@gmail.com
mailto:pcthetford@gmail.com
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SIGN UP REMINDER
BAY CROSSING HOLIDAY GALA

 SATURDAY, DECEMBER 9TH, 2017
LEWES YACHT CLUB  6PM TO 10PM

MUSIC BY SOL KNOPF

ENTREE CHOICES:  
SHORT RIBS OF BEEF, CHICKEN CHESAPEAKE, 

VEGETARIAN STUFFED PEPPER (GLUTEN FREE)
ALSO  INCLUDES:

HORS D'OEUVRES, SALAD, ROASTED RED 
POTATOES, FRESH SEASONAL VEGETABLES,

ROLLS, AND DESSERT TABLE WITH
ASSORTED CAKES, PIES, AND MOUSSE

COMPLIMENTARY WINE SERVED WITH DINNER

HOLIDAY GALA SIGN UP IN THE CLUB HOUSE
SATURDAY NOV. 18TH AFTER HOA MEETING

COST PER PERSON: $65.00
CASH OR CHECKS PAYABLE TO BAY CROSSING HOA

GALA QUESTIONS DIRECTED TO:
DOREEN MOHNEY AT: SIMMOHN@AOL.COM

PAT MOWLL AT: PATEDWARDS6@COMCAST.NET
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Day in New York City
 
By request, the Bay Crossing Travel Club is again sponsoring a day in New York City on 
Wednesday, December 6.  Choose how you want to spend the day -- do your Christmas 
shopping, view the seasonal  store displays, catch a matinee, hit a museum, have dinner.  And 
best of all, back in your own bed that night.  
 
We will depart at 7:30 A.M.from the Bay Crossing Clubhouse via a 56 passenger, bathroom-
equipped bus which will drop us in the heart of the theater district at 11:30A.M.12:00noon
.    Return will be at 6:30P.M.from New York with an approximate arrival time in Bay 
Crossing of 11P.M
.  The bus will make brief rest stops en route as appropriate.  
 
Cost, including driver tip, is $56 per person.  Checks should be payable to the Bay Crossing
Travel Club.    
 
This trip is open to all Bay Crossing residents, their families and friends.  Contact Jackie 
Moyer (302-703-2335; moyerlj@comcast.net) for additional details, to sign up, or to make a 
payment

mailto:moyerlj@comcast.ne
mailto:moyerlj@comcast.ne
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CRUISE ALERT 

Bay Crossing Travel Club presents a nine night cruise out of Baltimore on Royal 
Caribbean's Grandeur of the Seas. 

Departs May 24, 2018 and sails  to Bermuda, Nassau & Cocoba y ( Beach I sland). 

Price for ocean view room starts at $2 , 258/double.

More information to follow. 


